
   
Staff Report 

TO:  The Mayor and Members of the City Council 
 
DATE:  August 11, 2010 
 
SUBJECT: Study Session Agenda for August 16, 2010 
 
PREPARED BY: J. Brent McFall, City Manager 
 
Please Note:  Study Sessions and Post City Council meetings are open to the public, and individuals are 
welcome to attend and observe.  However, these meetings are not intended to be interactive with the 
audience, as this time is set aside for City Council to receive information, make inquiries, and provide 
Staff with policy direction. 
 
 
Looking ahead to next Monday night’s Study Session, the following schedule has been prepared: 
 
A light dinner will be served in the Council Family Room  6:00 P.M. 

 
CITY COUNCIL REPORTS 
1.   Report from Mayor (5 minutes) 
2. Reports from City Councillors (10 minutes) 
 
PRESENTATIONS 6:30 P.M.  

                       1.   2010 Private Activity Bond Allocation and Assignment (Attachment) 
                       2.   Proposed 2012 Operating Budget Priorities (Attachments) 
                       3.   Review of Proposed 2011 and 2012 Capital Improvement Program (CIP) Budget  
  Priorities (Attachment) 
                       4.   2011/2012 Water and Wastewater Rate Increases, Meter Service Fee Revisions and Fiscal  
                             Policy Revisions 
                       

EXECUTIVE SESSION 
1. Consultation with the City Attorney concerning (1) enforcement of the City’s medical marijuana 
       related ordinances, and (2) appeal of denial of application for a medical marijuana business 
       license, pursuant to WMC 1-11-3(C)(6) and (8), and CRS 24-6-402(4)(b) (Verbal) 
2. Discuss the appointment of Board and Commission members pursuant to WMC section 1-11- 
       3(C)(9) and CRS 24-6-402(4)(f) (Verbal) 

 
   INFORMATION ONLY ITEMS – Does not require action by City Council 

1. Purchasing Card Program 
                        

Additional items may come up between now and Monday night.  City Council will be apprised of any 
changes to the Study Session meeting schedule. 
 
Respectfully submitted, 

 
 

 
J. Brent McFall 
City Manager 

 



 
 

Staff Report 
 

City Council Study Session Meeting 
August 16, 2010 

 
 
SUBJECT:  2010 Private Activity Bond Allocation and Assignment 
 
PREPARED BY: Vicky Bunsen, Community Development Program Coordinator 
 
Recommended City Council Action  
 
Discuss and direct Staff to prepare documents authorizing the assignment of $3,000,000 of 
the City’s private activity bond allocation for 2010 to the Westminster Housing Authority, 
and $1,919,445 of the City’s private activity bond allocation for 2010 to the Colorado 
Housing and Finance Authority for affordable single-family home mortgages. 

 
Summary Statement 
 
• The City’s 2010 private activity bond (PAB) allocation is $4,919,445.  This allocation 

needs to be assigned or it will be kept by the State of Colorado for projects to be 
determined by the Department of Local Affairs.   

• The Westminster Housing Authority (WHA) needs to finance rehabilitation expenses 
for Westminster Commons, a 130-unit low-income senior housing apartment complex.  
The City Council assigned the entire 2009 PAB allocation of $4,843,305 to the WHA 
for this purpose.  It is anticipated that up to $3,000,000 in 2010 PAB capacity is needed 
for the project in addition to the 2009 assignment. 

• The Colorado Housing and Finance Authority (CHFA) has requested that the City 
assign PAB capacity to CHFA for use in its affordable single-family mortgage 
program.   The City could also assign PAB capacity to CHFA for rental housing, but 
there is no demand for that type of financing at this time. 

• If the City’s PAB allocation is not assigned or carried forward by September 15, 2010, 
it will revert to the State pool.   

 
Expenditure Required: $0 
 
Source of Funds  N/A 
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Policy Issue 
 
Should the City assign the City’s 2010 private activity bond allocation to the Westminster 
Housing Authority and the Colorado Housing Finance Authority or allow the allocation to 
revert back to the state pool? 
 
Alternative  
 
Take no action and allow the City’s allocation to revert to the State pool, or make a 
different assignment.  This option is not recommended as the Westminster Housing 
Authority needs the assignment in order to finance rehabilitation work at Westminster 
Commons and CHFA has requested the City’s PAB capacity for its single-family loan 
program. 

 
Background Information 
 
When cities intend to issue tax-exempt bonds to finance certain eligible “private activities” 
as allowed by the Internal Revenue Code, they can do so only to the extent they have 
received a PAB allocation from the federal government.  Each year, the City of 
Westminster receives an allocation of private activity bonds to use towards bond financing 
of certain eligible “private activities” as defined by federal law.  The issuance of low-
interest, tax-exempt bonds can save developers and the City from the higher costs of 
commercial financing that can provide a significant savings to the project.  Qualified 
purposes of the bonds include: 
 

o Qualified single-family mortgage revenue bonds, and mortgage credit certificates; 
o Qualified manufacturing industrial development bonds; 
o Qualified residential rental multi-family housing bonds; 
o Student loans; 
o Certain types of exempt facility bonds; and 
o Qualified redevelopment bonds. 

 
If the PAB allocation is not specifically designated to a specific project by September 15, 
2009, federal law allows the allocation to be carried forward and preserved through 
February 15th of the following year.  By February 15, 2011 
, a specific assignment of the allocation must be made or the City and the State will lose the 
PAB allocation and it will revert to the State pool.  To maintain flexibility and to consider 
competitive projects, it is important that the City act to either assign or carry forward this 
allocation.    
 
In recent years, PAB has been allocated by the City Council for both single-family and 
multi-family residential purposes.  The Authority owns Westminster Commons, a 130-unit 
senior housing complex.  The Commons is thirty years old and is in need of substantial 
reinvestment.  Staff has been studying various means of financing this reinvestment and 
private activity bonds will most likely be a part of the financing solution.  The City Council 
assigned the 2009 PAB cap of $4,843,305 to the WHA to use on the Commons project.  
The WHA financial advisors believe that up to $3,000,000 additional cap is needed for the 
project.  Therefore, it is recommended that $3,000,000 in 2010 cap be assigned to the 
WHA. 
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CHFA has requested that the City assign cap for its single-family loan program.   While 
CHFA also assists in the financing of affordable multi-family housing, there is low demand 
for that type of PAB financing this year and CHFA already has sufficient PAB cap to 
handle the demand.   Karen Harkin, Manager of Housing for CHFA, wanted to convey that, 
if a multi-family rental project in Westminster requires PAB cap over the next year, CHFA 
would work to provide that cap to a developer in Westminster. 
 
The City will be receiving its 2011 allocation in December 2010 and will have the 
opportunity to assist any new proposed projects in 2011. 
 
Respectfully submitted, 
 
 
 
J. Brent McFall 
City Manager 
 
Attachment – CHFA brochure 
 
 

















 
 

Staff Report 
City Council Study Session 

August 16, 2010 

 
 
SUBJECT: Proposed 2012 Operating Budget Priorities 
 
PREPARED BY: Steve Smithers, Assistant City Manager 
  Barbara Opie, Budget & Special Projects Manager  
  Aric Otzelberger, Senior Management Analyst 
  Ben Goldstein, Management Analyst 
 
Recommended City Council Action: 

 
 Provide Staff with feedback on the items highlighted below as they relate to preparations for the 

proposed 2012 Operating Budget.  
 
Summary Statement 
 
 The intent for the discussion at Monday night’s Study Session is to apprise City Council of what 

the City Manager will be proposing in the 2012 Budget assuming revenues are sufficient to fund 
the proposed priorities and, in turn, to provide Staff with any feedback regarding these 
recommendations.  No specific decisions by City Council are expected since those will be made 
after the public meetings/hearings and the Budget Retreat are held.  Council's final decisions will 
be made with the adoption of the Budget in October. 

 Staff continues to refine the Proposed 2012 Budget; therefore, City Council may see some minor 
modifications in the final proposed budget that is distributed in September. 

 Department Heads will be in attendance at Monday night's Study Session to provide more details 
about these priorities if needed and answer any questions that City Council may have with regard 
to any specific items.   

 
Expenditure Required: $0 
 
Source of Funds:  General, Utility, POST and Golf Course Funds 
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Policy Issue 

 
 Does City Council agree with the overall 2012 operating priorities as preliminarily proposed by 

Staff? 
 
Alternative 
 
 City Council can provide Staff with alternative approaches to 2012 operating priorities and 

revenue options as deemed appropriate. 
 
Background Information 
 
In June, City Council revisited their Strategic Plan and outlined their goals and priorities for 2011 and 
2012.  The City Council Goals are listed below: 
 Financially Sustainable City Government Providing Exceptional Services 
 Safe and Secure Community  
 Strong, Balanced Local Economy 
 Vibrant Neighborhoods in One Livable Community 
 Beautiful and Environmentally Sensitive City  

 
The direction provided by City Council through these Strategic Plan goals is key for City Staff as they 
develop the proposed 2011 and 2012 City Budgets.  Other considerations that go into developing a 
comprehensive budget are department priorities that strive to maintain existing service levels and 
citizen/neighborhood and business input. 
 
In November of 2000, Westminster voters approved a City Charter amendment that allows the City 
Council to adopt a formal two-year budget.  The first official biennial budget was adopted with the 
2003/2004 Budget in October 2002.  Staff is again recommending adoption of a biennial City Budget 
this October for 2011 and 2012. 
 
The entire proposed Budget for fiscal years 2011 and 2012 will be submitted to City Council at the 
beginning of September for review.  After reviewing the proposed Budget for several weeks, City 
Council is scheduled to meet on Saturday, September 25, for the Budget Retreat to deliberate on final 
funding decisions on staffing levels, programs, services, and capital projects.  
 
Staff reviewed operating budget priorities for the 2011 Budget with City Council at the June 21 Study 
Session.  This Staff Report highlights any significant changes for FY2012, along with significant 
updates to fiscal year (FY) 2011 that have developed since the June 21 Study Session.  As a reminder 
for City Council, the operating budgets are funded by recurring revenue such as sales and property 
taxes in the General Fund and by monthly water and sewer charges in the Utility Fund.  The Capital 
Improvement Program (CIP) priorities, which City Council is also scheduled to discuss at the August 
16th Study Session, are predominantly funded by one-time revenues, such as park development fees, 
building use taxes, utility tap fees and carryover funds.   
 
Staff is anticipating an improved revenue picture for 2012 thanks primarily due to the strategic urban 
renewal projects coming to fruition and the difficult core service work completed by City Council for 
2011.  These variables should establish the City in a more sustainable position to handle the financial 
needs of serving the community and meeting ongoing increasing costs, such as energy, supplies, 
salaries and benefits. 
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In preparing the 2012 budgets, departments worked within their proposed 2011 funding levels.  Some 
adjustments were made to department allocations for 2012 for such items as energy, water, etc..  
However, overall, departmental proposed budgets for 2012 reflect the “new base” following the 
proposed “core services” adjustments in 2011, and as such, remain flat. 
 
STAFFING PLAN FOR 2012: 
No staffing changes are proposed for 2012.  Since the June 21 Staff Report on Proposed 2011 
Operating Budget Priorities/Core Services Adjustments, slight modifications to proposed staffing 
adjustments for 2011 have occurred.  Below is a revised table based on City Council direction and 
other staffing developments.  Please note that several staffing adjustments/reductions are still in 
process and could result in slight additional modifications to the summary table below.  Staff will 
share an updated staffing adjustment table with City Council at the Budget Retreat in September.  
Currently, Staff is proposing a 72.723 FTE reduction City-wide, which represents a 7.4% staffing 
reduction compared to the City-wide 2010 authorized staffing level of 982.674.   (Note that in the 
June 21 Staff Report, the reduction in force totaled 76.023 FTE; the primary change is that City 
Council chose to retain the Fast Track Domestic Violence and the Rental Housing Inspection 
Programs; separately, the Promenade and Golf Course staffing were not included.)  This chart reflects 
reduction in staffing levels for 2011; no additional staffing reductions for 2012 are proposed. 
 

Department Vacant Voluntary 
Reduction 

Reduction 
in Staffing 

TOTAL 2011 
REDUCTION 

GENERAL FUND 
City Attorney’s Office 0.000 0.250 0.000 0.250 
City Manager’s Office 1.600 0.500 0.000 2.100 
Community Development  2.000 0.500 0.500 3.000 
Finance 1.500 0.250 0.500 2.250 
Fire (1) 6.500 0.700 1.000 8.200 
General Services 2.050 0.000 2.000 4.050 
Parks, Recreation & Libraries (2) 21.273 0.200 3.200 24.673 
Police (3) 10.000 0.000 2.200 12.200 
Public Works & Utilities (Street Division) 0.000 2.000 0.000 2.000 

General Fund Total 44.923 4.400 9.400 58.723 
     

UTILITY FUND 
Finance 1.050 0.200 0.000 1.250 
Information Technology 0.000 0.000 1.000 1.000 
Public Works & Utilities 2.000 0.000 5.250 7.250 

Utility Fund Total 3.050 0.200 6.250 9.500 
     

OTHER FUNDS 
Fleet Maintenance 1.500 0.000 1.000 2.500 
Risk Management 0.000 0.000 0.000 0.000 
Golf Course 1.000 0.000 1.000 2.000 

Other Funds Total 2.500 0.000 2.000 4.500 
     

GRAND TOTAL 50.473 4.600 17.650 72.723 
 
(1) Due to the amount of time needed for the recruitment, selection, and training of new Firefighters, Staff is proposing the 

use of attrition for the overall reduction of commissioned personnel in the Fire Department.  The total of 7.5 FTE in the 
“Vacant” column includes 3.0 FTE that are proposed to be eliminated through attrition over the next year.   

(2) Of the total “Vacant” positions for Parks, Recreation and Libraries, 7.248 FTE are Lifeguard positions that are 
technically vacant from a FTE point but are currently filled as hourly staff.  For the past several years, these dollars 
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(approximately $177,000) have been utilized for hourly lifeguards versus full-time lifeguards as a pilot project.  As this 
pilot staffing project has been successful, Staff is proposing a housekeeping adjustment to the Pay Plan to reflect the 
official elimination of the 7.248 FTE.  However, the budgeted funds and associated temporary staffing will remain for 
City Park Recreation Center and Swim and Fitness Center, retaining current staffing levels (albeit temporary in nature) 
at these pool facilities. 

(3) In the Police Department, all of the 3.2 FTE in the “Reduction in Staffing” column are civilian positions and do not 
reflect any reductions to sworn personnel. 

 
PROPOSED 2012 OPERATING PRIORITIES: 
This section highlights operating priorities/expenditure modifications proposed for 2012, organized by 
Fund and Department.  These items highlight significant or Staff-related changes. 
 
ALL FUNDS 
Citywide 
 Salary adjustments Citywide amount to $843,986 for all funds.  Staff is proposing to re-institute 

step and merit increases in 2012; however, no Across-the-Board (ATB) is included in the 
Proposed 2012 Budget.  Staff believes sufficient funds will be available to permit step and merit 
adjustments in 2012.  Staff will revisit the revenue projections for 2012 with City Council during 
the mid-year review next summer to ensure adequate funds provide for these adjustments.  

 Citywide, electricity and gas costs are projected at $3,929,094, which is a $41,693 increase when 
compared to what is proposed in 2011.  These figures do not include streetlight costs, which are 
discussed in the Public Works Operating Priorities section below.  This proposed increase is due 
to Xcel Energy’s continuing increases to electricity rates and changes to how demand charges are 
calculated.  This increase would be substantially higher if not for the forthcoming Siemens Energy 
Performance Contract (EPC) project, which Staff is projecting to create $64,142 in energy savings 
in 2012.  These savings are contractually guaranteed by Siemens Energy and will help to mitigate 
the impact of continuing energy rate increases from Xcel Energy.  (Additional savings are 
anticipated due to the EPC but they are related to projected water conservation efforts.)   

 A $20,424 increase is proposed Citywide across all funds for bank charges paid to financial 
companies for processing credit card payments.  In 2012, Staff is anticipating that bank charges 
Citywide will total $262,458.  While this is a significant expense, Staff believes that offering the 
option of credit card payment for many City services is a positive approach to customer service 
and in many cases expedites payments to the City.  Credit card payment also allows residents and 
businesses to do business with the City through online applications on the City’s Web site, 
thereby saving resources associated with other payment methods.  These costs are partially 
recovered through fees for the various services charged. 

 
GENERAL FUND 
City Council 
 Per City Council direction at the Post City Council Meeting on August 9th, the revised Proposed 

2011 and 2012 Budgets for City Council total $229,519, which represents a 3.2% increase over 
City Council’s 2010 Amended Budget.  Per direction provided at the Post Meeting, Staff added 
funding back to City Council’s career development account to allow for two national conferences 
a year per Councillor in both the Proposed 2011 and 2012 Budgets.  Added back to the career 
development account is $17,500; this equates to an average cost of $2,500 per Councillor to 
attend a second national conference based on expenditure history.  The National League of Cities 
(NLC) Congress of Cities location varies from year to year and traditionally costs slightly less 
than the trip to Washington, D.C.  In addition, after further evaluation, additional funds were 
added to the career development account for the Mayor’s work with the US 36 Mayor and 
Commissioners Coalition (MCC) lobbying trips to Washington, D.C., to ensure that those trips do 
not potentially limit any Councillor from attending two national conferences and the in-state 
Colorado Municipal League Conference.  Obviously, the budget is a planning tool and City 
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Council is not restricted to attending the two NLC and one CML conference; they are merely 
utilized as a planning tool in preparing the budget and City Council can decide for which 
conferences or training they utilize these funds.  Staff anticipates that in the coming years, the 
lobbying needs to secure funds for the US 36 corridor may intensify and additional trips may be 
needed.  The amount funded increased from $1,170 to $2,500. 

 One other adjustment proposed to City Council’s 2011/2012 Budget is the elimination of $600 in 
funding from the Contract Services account for the North Metro Children’s Advocacy Center 
(CAC) annual banquet.  This non-profit organization receives funding from the City through the 
Human Services Board (HSB); for 2011, $1,000 was recommended by the HSB to assist this 
program as reviewed with City Council on August 9.  Per previous Council direction, groups 
should not receive funding from the City through the City Council contributions for banquets or 
golf tournaments as well as other areas, like HSB.  As such, Staff is recommending that this 
funding be eliminated. 

 City Council significantly reduced their 2010 budget through the mid-year amendment in October 
2009.  With that amendment, City Council reduced their 2010 Budget by $18,050 (approximately 
7.5%).  The Proposed 2011 Budget represents a 3.2% increase over City Council’s Amended 
2010, primarily returning career development to ensure that future Council’s may have the 
opportunity to learn from others across the country on innovative programs and initiatives that 
may benefit the City of Westminster.  The Proposed 2012 Budget represents a 0% increase over 
the Proposed 2011 Budget.  Copies of City Council’s revised Proposed 2011/2012 Budget are 
attached. 
  

Central Charges 
 Health and dental care costs are projected to increase approximately 10%, which is an increase of 

approximately $732,394 in the General Fund.  While the City’s health care renewals for 2011 
look promising, Staff anticipates that cost increases in health care will continue to impact the City 
and its employees.  This brings the total for medical and dental insurance in the General Fund to 
$8,069,816.  (Citywide, including all funds, medical/dental insurance totals $9,932,525.) 

 The retirement contribution for 2012 in the General Fund is estimated at $4,745,000.  This is a 
$240,000 increase over the proposed 2011 funding level (5.3% increase).  [Note that in 2011, this 
benefit was proposed to reduce by 5.3% due to the reduction in force.]  This is primarily due to 
projected increases in salaries proposed in 2012 and the few recently hired staff reaching the 22 
month mark, making them eligible to receive a retirement contribution from the City. 

 Other benefits (life, long term disability (LTD), survivors benefit) are projected to increase by 
$98,675 (10.5%) over 2011 proposed levels.  [Note that in 2011, these benefits were proposed to 
reduce by 7.07% due to the reduction in force.]  This is due to anticipated rate adjustments that 
will be passed on to the City in 2012. 

 A total of $1,018,500 is proposed for 34 General Fund vehicle replacements (includes 12 police 
patrol cars and 3 police traffic motorcycles).  This includes replacing four conventional sedans 
with Toyota Prius hybrids.  This is a reduction of $39,950 in the fee paid to the General Capital 
Outlay replacement Fund (GCORF) when compared to 2011.  This is primarily the result of the 
variety of vehicles being replaced pursuant to the Fleet Division’s recommendations.  This level 
of vehicle replacement keeps the City on track with where it needs to be with keeping the vehicle 
fleet productive and up to date. 

 An increase of $118,263 in certificates of participation (COP’s) and lease payments is projected in 
2012.  Savings of approximately $94,000 in 2012 are due to the refinancing of the 2001 COP for 
the Public Safety Center in 2010.  These savings are offset by a full-year of required lease 
payments for the Siemens Energy Performance Contract (EPC) project, which will amount to 
$308,097.  Due to project timing, only a half-year of lease payments will be required in 2011 and 
budgeted as such.  Both 2011 and 2012 lease payments will be funded by contractually guaranteed 
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energy and water savings across the City.  As referenced in the “Citywide” section above, Staff is 
proposing reductions to various electricity/gas and water accounts across the City to reflect the 
guaranteed savings.   
 

Community Development 
 Per City Council direction at the June 21, 2010 Study Session meeting, Staff is proposing a 

licensing program and an associated fee for the City’s Rental Housing Inspection Program.  Staff 
is proposing to amend the Rental Property Maintenance Code to require licensing for all multi-
family rental units within the City of Westminster and to charge an associated fee for inspection.  
Staff is also proposing a change to remove individual rental units within otherwise owner-
occupied complexes from the systematic inspection/licensing program and perform inspections of 
these units on a complaint basis only.  These units (currently 766) generate much of the criticism 
and resistance to the inspection program.  Owners of these units generally do not consider 
themselves “business operations” and the amount of Staff time and effort to contact, schedule and 
inspect these units is considerable.  Additionally, these units tend to have fewer violations than 
multi-family units because the units are individually-owned, often as an investment.            
 
Under Staff’s proposal, a license and inspection fee would be required on multi-family rental 
properties with three or more units within a single structure.  Staff is proposing a $40 per unit 
inspection fee that would run concurrent with the established systematic inspection schedule.  
Inspection of licensed rental properties would be completed in the same manner as currently 
conducted.  Rental units that are twenty years old or newer would require inspections every four 
years and rental units over twenty years old would require inspections once every two years.  The 
cost per unit would be $1.67 per month based on a two-year inspection schedule or $0.83 per 
month based on a four-year inspection schedule.  All other multi-family residential rental 
properties would be required to register with the City, but would not require a systematic 
inspection and not have to pay an inspection fee.  The proposed $40 per unit cost was determined 
based on the number of units that would be subject to systematic inspection under the proposed 
license and fee structure.  The $40 per unit cost would recover approximately $170,000 of annual 
costs that are necessary to cover the costs of the City’s Rental Property Inspection Program.  
There are currently over 11,000 units in the City’s rental housing inspection program.    
 
Per Staff’s proposal, the initial inspection and the first re-inspection would be included in the 
required inspection fee.  Owners could be charged a $50 per unit re-inspection fee as subsequent 
re-inspections are required.  Re-inspection fees could be deferred, at an inspector’s discretion, 
provided the property in question is brought into full compliance by the third re-inspection.  This 
potential additional charge would offer owners an incentive to bring their properties into 
compliance by the first re-inspection.   
 
Under Staff’s proposal, single-family detached and duplex rentals would be inspected on a 
complaint basis only, which would be the same as current practice.  A change proposed with this 
new fee structure is the required registration of these units to provide the City with information on 
the owners and responsible parties if complaints are received.  These registered rental units would 
be required to provide information to their tenants of the required rental property standards and 
information on filing complaints.  Registration of these properties could help hold these units to 
the same standards as all other rental properties throughout the City; however, it is likely that 
these requirements will raise some concerns among these rental property owners. 
 
If the proposed multi-family rental property licensing and fee proposal is supported by City 
Council, Staff will prepare draft regulations and conduct a focus group meeting with owners, 
property managers and other interested parties to gather input and introduce the revised program.  
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Staff will then prepare an ordinance modifying the current rental housing inspection requirements 
for City Council’s consideration. 
 
The alternative to implementing this new fee, as discussed with City Council at the June 21 Study 
Session as part of the core services discussion, is to eliminate the program.  This would result in 
the reduction of 2.5 FTE.  Based on City Council’s feedback, this fee alternative is presented for 
consideration. 
 

Fire 
 As part of an ongoing effort to maintain safe and reliable equipment, the Fire Department has 

maintained an ongoing replacement schedule for heavy apparatus in coordination with the Fleet 
Division.  Large fire engines, ladders and ambulance are replaced on a regular schedule to keep a 
relatively consistent funding level and keep the apparatus current.  In 2011, a 75 foot aerial ladder 
truck is scheduled for replacement along with an ambulance.  However, pursuant to the Fire 
Department major apparatus replacement schedule, no replacement of major fire suppression 
apparatus is scheduled for 2012.  One ambulance is proposed for 2012 per the regular replacement 
schedule, at the cost of $130,000.  

 
Public Works & Utilities - Streets 
 With City Council’s direction to pursue an Infrastructure Fee increase at the June 21st Study 

Session of $1 per a year for each of the next three years to address increasing infrastructure costs 
including sidewalk, curb, and gutter replacements and street lighting, Public Works and Utilities 
has adjusted both the 2011 and 2012 proposed budgets to reflect the change.  The Department is 
planning to implement a $1 per month increase to the infrastructure fee in 2011, 2012 and again in 
2013.  The fee will be utilized by the Department to address increases in infrastructure costs 
associated with concrete rehabilitation and street lighting.  Expenses related to electricity charges 
and maintenance of streetlights has increased over 30% since 2006 and is projected to continue to 
increase in the future.  As noted in the June 21 Staff Report, the concrete replacement budget 
retained partial funding (approximately $118,000) thanks to the additional $1/month infrastructure 
fee going into effect in 2011.  An additional $118,000 was added back for concrete replacement in 
2012, bringing the total to $736,000.  This will return the concrete replacement program almost to 
the 2010 funding level of $800,000.  Per Council direction, Staff will return in October with an 
ordinance to amend the Westminster Municipal Code, increasing the infrastructure fee from 
$3/month currently to $4/month in 2011, $5/month in 2012, and $6/month in 2013.  

 
Parks, Recreation & Libraries 
 Per the June 21 Staff Report, Staff proposed ceasing operations of Kings Mill pool in 2011 and 

terminating the lease for the building at Kings Mill with Jefferson County Head Start.  Since that 
time, the City has received three citizen requests from residents in the King’s Mill neighborhood 
to keep the pool open.  Also since that time, Jefferson County Head Start has found another 
location and is in the process of moving out of the facility.  Staff maintains its recommendation to 
close both the pool and building, but would like to bring this item to City Council again for any 
new feedback or direction.   
 
Both the pool and the facility at Kings Mill have major capital needs (totaling approximately 
$508,400).  The pool site needs drainage and storm sewer improvements ($182,000), boiler 
replacement ($50,000), sand filter replacement ($21,000) and structural repairs to the boiler room 
($15,000).  The building is in need of roof replacement ($100,000), structural repairs ($70,000), a 
sump pump installation due to water under the building ($20,000) and siding/paint replacement 
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($50,400).  From a core services standpoint, Staff feels that these capital costs are cost prohibitive 
to continue operation of the pool and facility.   
 
From an operational standpoint, ceasing pool operations would save $20,000 in staffing costs and 
$4,000 in chemical and supplies.  The proposed revenue loss with this proposed closure is 
estimated at $8,900, thereby resulting in a net operating savings of $15,100.   
 
If Council is supportive of Staff’s recommendation to cease operations of Kings Mill pool, Staff 
proposes the use of $250,000 of 2009 carryover Conservation Trust Fund moneys towards 
demolition of the pool structure and building, along with the installation of park features on the 
site.  A cellular tower currently exists on the site that would have to be considered in overall 
plans.  Staff would hold a neighborhood meeting to notify the neighborhood about the closure and 
to gain public input on what park features the neighborhood would desire within the allocated 
budget.  If City Council would prefer to maintain operations of the King’s Mill pool, Staff will 
need to pursue capital improvements to the pool, pool site and boiler room.  If the pool is to 
remain, Staff would still recommend that the majority of the King’s Mill building be demolished.  
A partial demolition to the building would maintain locker rooms and the boiler/mechanical room.  
This demolition could include asbestos mitigation, structural challenges and other limiting factors.  
Factors related to a partial demolition would have to be investigated and analyzed.   
 

 In developments since the 2011 operating priorities were reviewed with City Council, additional 
core service discussions concerning the Promenade have occurred.  Per recent negotiations 
regarding maintenance of the Promenade, Entertainment Properties Trust (EPR) will be taking 
control and assuming maintenance of the Promenade West area commencing in 2011.  
Accordingly, the City will no longer have the maintenance responsibility for this area and will no 
longer receive Common Area Maintenance (CAM) charges from EPR.  In 2010, EPR's CAM 
charge is $170,482.  In addition, in early 2010 the Westin assumed responsibility for its 
landscaping and for its parking lot maintenance.  This reduced the Westin's CAM charges from 
$70,771 to $54,285.  Based on these adjustments, the City's proposed 2011 CAM charges for the 
Promenade are proposed at $174,864.  Accordingly, the City's proposed expenditures for the 
Promenade must meet revenues ($174,864).  A total of $151,771 in operating reductions are 
proposed for the Promenade in 2011 and 2012.  This includes the proposed elimination of 2.0 
FTE, which includes a 1.0 FTE Operations Coordinator and a 1.0 FTE Parksworker.  Staff is 
reassigning the current Operations Coordinator to a vacant position and pursuing a layoff for the 
1.0 FTE Parksworker.  These two position eliminations total $107,538 in savings.  The remaining 
$44,233 in necessary reductions are proposed in numerous operating accounts and reflect the 
elimination of areas of maintenance that were previously the City’s responsibility as discussed 
above.     

 A $63,352 reduction is proposed to the Department’s water and sewer budget for 2012 (2012 
proposed budget = $1,202,558).  This is due to a full year of anticipated and contractually 
obligated irrigation water savings under the forthcoming Siemens Energy Performance Contract 
(EPC) project.  A half-year of savings for the EPC was reflected in the proposed 2011 budget, but 
an additional $113,988 in savings (full year = $227,976) is reflected in the proposed 2012 budget.  
This reduction is partially offset by a proposed 4% increase ($50,636) in the Department’s water 
and sewer budget to reflect increasing rates in 2012.   

 
UTILITY FUND 
Central Charges 
 Health care costs are projected to increase approximately 10%, which is an increase of 

approximately $143,158 in the Utility Fund compared to proposed 2011 funding levels.  While 
the City’s health care renewals for 2011 look promising, Staff anticipates that cost increases in 
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health care will continue to impact the City and its employees.  This brings the total for medical 
and dental insurance in the Utility Fund to $1,651,409. 

 The retirement contribution for 2012 in the Utility Fund is estimated at $805,423.  This represents 
a proposed increase of $38,306 over the proposed 2011 funding level (5% increase).  [Note that in 
2011, this benefit was proposed to reduce by 14.9% due to the reduction in force.]  This is 
primarily due to projected increases in salaries proposed in 2012 and the few recently hired staff 
reaching the 22 month mark, making them eligible to receive a retirement contribution from the 
City. 

 Other benefits (life, LTD, survivors benefit) are projected to increase of $20,505 (9.5%) over 
proposed 2011 expenses.  [Note that in 2011, these benefits were proposed to reduce by 0.62% 
due to the reduction in force.]  This is due to anticipated rate adjustments that will be passed on to 
the City in 2012. 

 In May 2010, the City issued $29.505 million in bonds for water projects as approved in the 
Amended 2010 Budget.  As a result of this new debt issue, an increase of $708,869 is proposed 
for the 2011 debt service portion of the Utility Fund budget.  In 2012, a slight decrease of $2,655 
is budgeted due to the payment structure.   

 Transfer payments from the Utility Fund to the General Fund are proposed to decrease by $79,605 
(approximately 3%) in 2011 as a result of the core services reductions in the 2011 General Fund 
budget.  They are proposed to increase from 2011 to 2012 by $12,870 (approximately 0.5%), 
which reflects the increases associated between the two years. 

 
Public Works & Utilities 
 As noted in the June 21 Staff Report, Staff needed to conduct additional analysis on Xcel 

Energy’s new rate structure and its impact on utility operations.  Staff’s analysis has identified 
increased electricity charges due to 2010 Xcel rate case charging new demand charges and new 
base rates based on the co-incidence demand charge, where the customer will now pay 1/2 of the 
peak demand in a 12 month period for the following 11 months.  This will increase the base 
amount charged for all seasonal type use, including parts of Semper, the High Service Pump 
Station (HSPS), and Reclaimed operations.  Per these rate changes, adjustments were made to the 
Proposed 2011 Budget and carried over as a new base for the Proposed 2012 Budget.  A total of 
$261,675 is proposed for 2011 that carries into 2012 for pump stations, HSPS, Semper Water 
Treatment Facility, reclaimed system, Northwest Water Treatment Facility, wastewater lift 
stations, and Big Dry Creek Wastewater Treatment Facility (BDCWWTF).  

 A total of $25,578 is proposed to cover increased costs related to ditch assessments. The largest 
increases include assessment to the Farmers Highline Canal ($16,740), Church Ditch ($5,887), 
and Frico ($1,223). The increases in assessments are within the normal regular annual increases.  

    Staff received notification on August 2 that the Metro Waste Water District annual charges for 
service net payment for 2011 will be down by $385,657 from the Amended 2010 Budget.  In 
2012, a $604,064 increase is proposed due to the uncertainty associated with Metro’s annual 
charge for service calculation.  The primary reason for the reduction in 2011 is due to the final 
credits being received for taking the 94th/Quitman station off the Metro system and redirecting 
that flow back to BDCWWTF. 

 
Information Technology 
 State mandates pertaining to email archiving, requiring all emails from every employee are saved 

for a minimum of three years, has resulted in an increase of $3,600 in professional services for the 
Information Technology Department. The total spent on email archive services for 2012 is 
projected to cost $45,000.  
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 An increase of $7,100 in cost for VMware software maintenance for the thin client servers, now 

totaling $22,901. VMware maintenance is for the virtualization of servers, reducing the total 
number of servers the City maintains. 

 
PARKS, OPEN SPACE & TRAILS (POST) FUND 
Community Development and Parks, Recreation & Libraries 
 For 2011, Community Development and Parks, Recreation and Libraries reduced various 

operating accounts in their POST budgets by $52,450 each compared to their Amended 2010 
POST budgets (total proposed operating reduction of $104,900).  For 2012, both departments 
proposed budgets at the same funding level proposed in 2011.  This proposed reduction in 2011 is 
due to POST sales and use tax revenue projections.  Community Development is proposing a 
$52,450 reduction to its land purchases account and will utilize POST bond monies and carryover 
funds for potential acquisitions in 2011 and 2012.  Parks, Recreation and Libraries is proposing 
reductions to several operating accounts related to open space maintenance and construction.  In 
2010, Staff is maintaining $57,754 in “budget hold” in the POST budget for each department (total 
of $115,508) in the event actual revenues are below projected levels. 

 
GOLF COURSE FUND 
Parks, Recreation & Libraries 
As part of the ongoing effort to balance the Golf Course budget, Staff continues to evaluate ways in 
which to make the Golf Courses more efficient and operate within their revenues while maintaining a 
high quality golf experience.  In focusing on the Proposed 2011/2012 Budget, the following 
adjustments are proposed: 
 For 2011, the proposed Golf Course Budget (Legacy Ridge and The Heritage) represents a 

$339,891 reduction compared to the Amended 2010 Golf Course Budget (-9%).  $170,740 of this 
proposed reduction is due to anticipated principal and interest savings following the 2010 
refinancing of debt associated with The Heritage.  The remaining $169,151 consists of proposed 
operating reductions to accounts across both Golf Courses.   

 Staff is proposing the permanent elimination of a vacant 1.0 FTE Golfworker position at The 
Heritage.  Parks, Recreation and Libraries has held this position vacant for several years and while 
it has been authorized, it has not been funded in several years as a means to help balance the Golf 
Course’s budget in previous years.   If it had been funded, the reduction would have been $36,576. 

 A 1.0 FTE Guest Relations Clerk is proposed to be eliminated as part of the Golf Course’s core 
service analysis.  This FTE is split 0.5 FTE at Legacy Ridge and 0.5 FTE at The Heritage (totaling 
$35,435).  This position assists in the Golf Course Pro Shops, assisting customers when the Golf 
Pros are not available.  This will result in the potential for two layoffs.  As an offset to this 
elimination of staff, $20,000 of the reduction will be reallocated to temporary salaries to provide 
the hourly assistance needed in the Pro Shops when the Golf Pros are not available.  As a result, 
the total reduction is $15,435 to the Golf Course budget. 

 For 2012, the proposed Golf Course Budget (Legacy Ridge and The Heritage) represents a 
$117,608 increase compared to the Proposed 2011 Golf Course Budget (+3.4%).  $74,900 of this 
proposed increase is due to an increased debt service payment (compared to 2011) based on the 
recent refinancing of debt associated with The Heritage.  The remaining $42,708 proposed 
increase is due to projected increases to benefit costs (medical, dental, etc.) and minor fixed 
operating cost increases.       

 A $13,303 increase is proposed for medical and dental benefits in the Golf Course Budget for 
2011 (7.4% increase) and an $18,317 increase is proposed for 2012 (9.5% increase).   While the 
City’s health care renewals for 2011 look promising, Staff anticipates that cost increases in health 
care will continue to impact the City and its employees.    

 As City Council is aware, Staff continues to search creative solutions to increase golf rounds, 
tournament play and overall revenues at the Golf Courses.  However, in light of the current 
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economic downturn, general play is down and tournament play is significantly reduced.  The 
reduced general and tournament play, combined with the significant number of other public golf 
courses available in the Front Range, results in increased competition for a limited number of 
golfers.  Current projections for the Golf Course for 2011 and 2012 reflect a shortfall in revenues 
compared to expenses.   
 
Staff is proposing changing the golf fee structures to assist with the goal of maximizing revenue 
potential during a challenging economy and specifically in the golf industry.  The fees changes 
would be effective for both of the City's two golf courses, Legacy Ridge Golf Course and The 
Heritage Golf Course at Westmoor.  If approved, these fees will become effective January 2, 2011.  
These increased fees are included in the current 2011/2012 revenue projections; should City 
Council decline this recommended change, Staff will need to revisit the revenue projections and 
likely increase the subsidy from other funds. 
 
Basically, the new fees will be a flat rate for every golfer, based on their age group and the day of 
the week they play.  Instead of offering two separate categories of every green fee – one for 
residents and one for non-residents, Staff is recommending one rate that all golfers would pay. 
 
The proposed new rates are as follows: 

18 Hole Weekday $40 
9 Hole Weekday $23 
18 Hole Senior  $28 
9 Hole Senior $18 
18 Hole Junior $18 
9 Hole Junior $13 
18 Hole Weekend $45 
9 Hole Weekend $25 

 
The rates are based on the amount of revenue that needs to be collected to aid in balancing the 
budget.  These rates will be charged for weekday (Monday-Thursdays) or weekend play (Friday, 
Saturday, Sundays and Holidays).  However, discounts and specials will continue to be offered 
via the www.golfwestminster.com website, newspaper advertisements, and other golf 
publications to allow golfers choices of what they choose to pay to play.  The existing marketing 
plan provides discounts to be offered during non-peak play days and/or low play times.  Discounts 
are not offered during peak play days, i.e. weekends prior to 1 or 2 p.m.    
 
The flat rates will provide the golf courses the greatest opportunity to generate revenue to meet 
the recovery goals of Westminster's golf course operations.  With the new rates, Westminster will 
not be the highest priced golf course nor will they be the lowest priced, but this change is 
necessary since golf rounds continue to remain flat (28,000 rounds projected at each golf 
course/year) while operating expenses continue to increase. 
 

 Despite the proposed expenditure reductions and rate adjustments noted above, a revenue shortfall 
will remain.  The shortfall is proposed to be covered through a transfer from the Parks, Open 
Space and Trails (POST) Fund and from the parks dedicated portion of General Capital 
Improvement Fund (GCIF) moneys.  In 2011, a total of $485,794 (-39.6% from the Amended 
2010 Budget) is proposed to offset the revenue shortfall and is comprised of $235,794 from the 
POST Fund and $250,000 from the GCIF.  In 2012, a total of $543,143 (11.8%) is proposed to 
offset the revenue shortfall and is comprised of $243,143 from the POST Fund and $300,000 from 
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the GCIF.  The reallocation of POST and GCIF funds to the Golf Course reduces the amount of 
moneys available for park capital improvements and renovations. 
 
Staff is continuing to evaluate options at the Golf Courses to improve the long term financial 
picture.  A number of alternatives have been examined, including contracting out management of 
the two courses to Hyland Hills; however, this did not result in any significant change to the 
financial picture.  Staff will continue this analysis and report back to City Council on the findings. 

 
The priorities identified above represent the current proposed major operating budget changes 
proposed in the 2012 Budget.  Staff will be in attendance at Monday night's Study Session to provide 
more details about these priorities and answer any questions that City Council may have with regard 
to any of these items.   
 
Respectfully submitted, 
 
 
 
J. Brent McFall 
City Manager 
 
Attachments: 
 Attachment A:  Proposed 2011 City Council Budget – Revised 
 Attachment B:  Proposed 2012 City Council Budget – Revised  



Attachment A:  Proposed  2011 City Council Budget - REVISED

PROPOSED CITY COUNCIL 2011 BUDGET

Account Number Account Description & Proposed 2011 Budget Detail

2010
Amended 

Budget Detail

 2011
Proposed 

Budget Detail
2009 Revised 

Budget
2009 Actual 

Expenditures
2010 Revised 

Budget

2010 Spent/ 
Encumbered Year-
To-Date (7/31/10)

 2011 PROPOSED
BUDGET

% Change 
(2010 

Amended v. 
2011 Proposed)

10001010.60800.0000 Salaries $75,300 $74,472 $92,400 $49,722 $92,400 0%

$92,400 $92,400

10001010.61100.0000 Council Allowance $18,116 $18,116 $25,200 $14,700 $25,032 -1%

10001010.61200.0000 Mileage Reimbursement $900 $1,075 $6,900 $434 $3,000 -57%

$6,900 $3,000

10001010.61400.0000 Meeting Expense $6,975 $6,350 $7,750 $3,741 $8,550 10%
Annual Legislative Dinner $1,600 $1,600

Goal-Setting Retreat $1,700 $2,300

Annual Budget Retreat $500 $500

Community Summit with Boards & Commission members $2,150 $2,150

Miscellaneous Meetings $1,500 $2,000

Rocky Flats meetings $300 $0

10001010.61800.0000 Career Development $19,485 $19,417 $29,375 $7,619 $43,205 47%
NLC Legislative Conference (Washington, DC) (average cost $2,600/Councillor) $18,200 $18,200

NLC Congress of Cities (location varies) (average cost $2,500/Councillor) $5,000 $17,500

CML Conference  (average cost $715/Councillor) $5,005 $5,005

US 36 Mayor & Commissioners Coalition (MCC) lobbying trips (Washington, DC) $1,170 $2,500

10001010.66900.0000 Telephone $3,550 $2,684 $3,450 $1,671 $3,450 0%
$3,450 $3,450

10001010.66950.0000 PC Replacement Fee $2,353 $2,353 $2,353 $2,353 $1,750 -26%

$2,353 $1,750

10001010.67600.0000 Special Promotions $3,200 $1,405 $4,700 $980 $3,500 -26%

$4,700 $3,500

10001010.67800.0000 Other Contractual Service $44,750 $42,784 $40,184 $17,471 $39,884 -1%
Printing of misc materials (e.g., legislative booklet,  organization charts, etc.) $900 $900

Strategic Planning facilitator fee $5,634 $5,634

Councillor expenses for photos, badges, & nameplates $1,000 $1,000

Miscellaneous contractual services $1,000 $1,400

We're All Ears events (3 summer concerts & Westminster Faire) $1,700 $1,700

Annual newspaper advertisements/sponsorships for outside agencies $2,000 $2,000

$25,032

Blackberry service plans - monthly service charge $41/month for 7 Councillors

Annual PC replacement fee for 7 laptops (Councillors Kaiser and Winter's laptop are scheduled for replacement in 2011; 
while Councillor Winter does not use a City laptop, retaining one in inventory for future Councillors)

Unanticipated requests from community groups for contributions and/or sponsorships for events. 

Mayor & City Councillor salaries [salary increase for Council effective 12/1/09: Mayor $1,400/month ($16,800/year); 
Mayor Pro Tem $1,200/month ($14,400/year); Councillors $1,000/month ($12,000/year)]

City Council allowance - tied to the Denver-Boulder Consumer Price Index (CPI) and will be automatically adjusted 
according to the current CPI when the budget is developed every two years.  Allowance modified pursuant to CPI-U Denver-
Boulder for 2009 (-0.7%) for the 2011/2012 budget years, decreasing the allowance from $300/month to $298/month per the 
resolution.  $25,200

Mileage Reimbursement for Council - All mileage for travel outside of the City of Westminster is a reimburseable expense 
(ie, not included in Council's allowance) per adopted policy 10/05; reduced based on expenditures history

* Changes from the 8/9/10 Post City Council Meeting review noted in grey in the 2011 Proposed Budget Detail column. page 1 of 2



Attachment A:  Proposed  2011 City Council Budget - REVISED

Account Number Account Description & Proposed 2011 Budget Detail

2010
Amended 

Budget Detail

 2011
Proposed 

Budget Detail
2009 Revised 

Budget
2009 Actual 

Expenditures
2010 Revised 

Budget

2010 Spent/ 
Encumbered Year-
To-Date (7/31/10)

 2011 PROPOSED
BUDGET

% Change 
(2010 

Amended v. 
2011 Proposed)

Annual Sponsorships/Contributions: 

North Metro Arts Alliance (NMAA) $10,000 $10,000

CEF Recreation for Education (District 50-Water World tickets) $1,500 $1,500

Brothers Redevelopment Inc - Paint-A-Thon $500 $500

Westminster Rotary Foundation (noon club) $1,250 $1,250

Westminster 7:10 Rotary Club $1,250 $1,250

Hmong American Association $150 $150

Banquets/Lunches: 

MetroNorth Chamber Annual Banquet $2,200 $2,200

Adco School District 12 Five Star Gala $1,300 $1,300

DRCOG Awards Dinner Table Sponsorship $750 $750

The Jefferson Foundation Crystal Ball $2,000 $2,000

Adams County MMCYA banquet (county level only; Jefferson County does not host a banquet) $500 $500

Westminster Public Safety Recognition Foundation - annual banquet $1,000 $1,000

Adams County Historical Moonlight Gala $500 $500

North Metro Children's Advocacy Center (CAC) Annual Banquet - FUNDED BY HSB FOR 2011 $600 $0

Golf Tournament Sponsorships: 

Front Range Community College Foundation $500 $500

Hyland Hills Foundation $500 $500

Heil Pro-Am Golf Tournament $750 $750

Optimist Larry Silver's Golf Tournament $600 $600

After Prom Events:  

Arvada High School (5% Westminster students) $200 $0

Jefferson Academy (50% Westminster students) $200 $200

Legacy High School (27% Westminster students) $200 $200

Mountain Range High School (15% Westminster students) $200 $200

Pomona High School (25% Westminster students) $0 $200

Ranum High School  (last prom to be held in 2010) $200 $0

Standley Lake High School (85% Westminster students) $600 $600

Westminster High School (% Westminster students TBD) $500 $600

10001010.70200.0000 Supplies $4,690 $1,027 $5,000 $955 $3,748 -25%
Office supplies $2,000 $1,500

Fax machine paper & ink $2,000 $1,498

Printer ink cartridges for PCs $1,000 $750

10001010.70400.0000 Food $4,500 $3,318 $5,000 $1,760 $5,000 0%
Refreshments and dinners for City Council meetings, $5,000 $5,000

Study Sessions & other special Council events

TOTAL   $183,819 $173,001 $222,312 $101,406 $229,519

NOTE:  Items detailed in each account are estimates only; actual costs for each item noted may vary. $7,207 3.2%Difference between 2010 Amended & 2011 Proposed Budgets

* Changes from the 8/9/10 Post City Council Meeting review noted in grey in the 2011 Proposed Budget Detail column. page 2 of 2



Attachment B:  Proposed  2012 City Council Budget - REVISED

PROPOSED CITY COUNCIL 2012 BUDGET

Account Number Account Description & Proposed 2012 Budget Detail

 2011
Proposed 

Budget Detail

 2012
Proposed 

Budget Detail
2011 PROPOSED 

BUDGET

 2012 
PROPOSED

BUDGET

% Change (2011 
Proposed v. 2012 

Proposed)

10001010.60800.0000 Salaries $92,400 $92,400 0%

$92,400 $92,400

10001010.61100.0000 Council Allowance $25,032 $25,032 0%

10001010.61200.0000 Mileage Reimbursement $3,000 $3,000 0%

$3,000 $3,000

10001010.61400.0000 Meeting Expense $8,550 $8,550 0%
Annual Legislative Dinner $1,600 $1,600

Goal-Setting Retreat $2,300 $2,300

Annual Budget Retreat $500 $500

Community Summit with Boards & Commission members $2,150 $2,150

Miscellaneous Meetings $2,000 $2,000

10001010.61800.0000 Career Development $43,205 $43,205 0%
NLC Legislative Conference (Washington, DC) (average cost $2,600/Councillor) $18,200 $18,200

NLC Congress of Cities (location varies) (average cost $2,500/Councillor) $17,500 $17,500

CML Conference  (average cost $715/Councillor) $5,005 $5,005

US 36 Mayor & Commissioners Coalition (MCC) lobbying trips (Washington, DC) $2,500 $2,500

10001010.66900.0000 Telephone $3,450 $3,450 0%
$3,450 $3,450

10001010.66950.0000 PC Replacement Fee $1,750 $1,750 0%
$1,750 $1,750

10001010.67600.0000 Special Promotions $3,500 $3,500 0%
$3,500 $3,500

10001010.67800.0000 Other Contractual Service $39,884 $39,884 0%
Printing of misc materials (e.g., legislative booklet,  organization charts, etc.) $900 $900

Strategic Planning facilitator fee $5,634 $5,634

Councillor expenses for photos, badges, & nameplates $1,000 $1,000

Miscellaneous contractual services $1,400 $1,400

We're All Ears events (3 summer concerts & Westminster Faire) $1,700 $1,700

Annual newspaper advertisements/sponsorships for outside agencies $2,000 $2,000

Annual PC replacement fee for 7 laptops (no laptops are scheduled for replacement in 2012)

Unanticipated requests from community groups for contributions and/or sponsorships for events. 

Mayor & City Councillor salaries [salary increase for Council effective 12/1/09: Mayor $1,400/month ($16,800/year); Mayor Pro Tem 
$1,200/month ($14,400/year); Councillors $1,000/month ($12,000/year)]

City Council allowance - tied to the Denver-Boulder Consumer Price Index (CPI) and will be automatically adjusted according to the 
current CPI when the budget is developed every two years.  Allowance modified pursuant to CPI-U Denver-Boulder for 2009 (-0.7%) for 
the 2011/2012 budget years, decreasing the allowance from $300/month to $298/month per the resolution.  

$25,032 $25,032

Mileage Reimbursement for Council - All mileage for travel outside of the City of Westminster is a reimburseable expense (ie, not 
included in Council's allowance) per adopted policy 10/05; maintain 2011 funding level for 2012.

Blackberry service plans - monthly service charge $41/month for 7 Councillors

page 1 of 2



Attachment B:  Proposed  2012 City Council Budget - REVISED

Account Number Account Description & Proposed 2012 Budget Detail

 2011
Proposed 

Budget Detail

 2012
Proposed 

Budget Detail
2011 PROPOSED 

BUDGET

 2012 
PROPOSED

BUDGET

% Change (2011 
Proposed v. 2012 

Proposed)

Annual Sponsorships/Contributions: 

North Metro Arts Alliance (NMAA) $10,000 $10,000

CEF Recreation for Education (District 50-Water World tickets) $1,500 $1,500

Brothers Redevelopment Inc - Paint-A-Thon $500 $500

Westminster Rotary Foundation (noon club) $1,250 $1,250

Westminster 7:10 Rotary Club $1,250 $1,250

Hmong American Association $150 $150

Banquets/Lunches: 

MetroNorth Chamber Annual Banquet $2,200 $2,200

Adco School District 12 Five Star Gala $1,300 $1,300

DRCOG Awards Dinner Table Sponsorship $750 $750

The Jefferson Foundation Crystal Ball $2,000 $2,000

Adams County MMCYA banquet (county level only) $500 $500

Westminster Public Safety Recognition Foundation - annual banquet $1,000 $1,000

Adams County Historical Moonlight Gala $500 $500

Golf Tournament Sponsorships: 

Front Range Community College Foundation $500 $500

Hyland Hills Foundation $500 $500

Heil Pro-Am Golf Tournament $750 $750

Optimist Larry Silver's Golf Tournament $600 $600

After Prom Events:  

Jefferson Academy (50% Westminster students) $200 $200

Legacy High School (27% Westminster students) $200 $200

Mountain Range High School (15% Westminster students) $200 $200

Pomona High School (25% Westminster students) $200 $200

Standley Lake High School (85% Westminster students) $600 $600

Westminster High School (% Westminster students TBD) $600 $600

10001010.70200.0000 Supplies $3,748 $3,748 0%
Office supplies $1,500 $1,500

Fax machine paper & ink $1,498 $1,498

Printer ink cartridges for PCs $750 $750

10001010.70400.0000 Food $5,000 $5,000 0%
Refreshments and dinners for City Council meetings, $5,000 $5,000

Study Sessions & other special Council events

TOTAL   $229,519 $229,519

NOTE:  Items detailed in each account are estimates only; actual costs for each item noted may vary. $0 0.0%
Difference between 2011 Proposed 
& 2012 Proposed Budgets

page 2 of 2

























































 
 

Staff Report 
 

City Council Study Session Meeting 
August 16, 2010 

    

 
 
SUBJECT:  2011/2012 Water and Wastewater Rate Increases, Meter Service Fee 

Revisions and Fiscal Policy Revisions 
 
PREPARED BY:  Phil Jones, Senior Management Analyst    
   Chris Gray, Management Analyst 
    
    
Recommended City Council Action:  
 
Provide direction to Staff to prepare an Ordinance to adjust water rates by 4% in 2011 and by 4% in 2012 
and sewer rates by 4% in 2011 and 4% in 2012, provide direction to Staff to revise the meter repair and 
testing fees in the City Code and provide direction to Staff to revise the Utility reserve fiscal policies. 
 
 
Summary Statement 
 

• Staff is requesting Council’s direction on a recommendation to increase water rates by 4% 
each year in 2011 and 2012 and sewer rates by 4% each year in 2011 and 2012.  

 
• These rate increases adhere to the City’s strategy of long-term sustainability for the Utility 

and will help the Utility address the rising costs of business associated with outside factors 
such as Xcel energy, Denver Water, Metro Wastewater Reclamation District and others.  

 
• The combined increase cost for the 2011 average single family home is $2.09/month. 

 
• Staff is also seeking direction on revisions to language in the Code that references the 

manner in which charges for meter testing and repair are assessed. 
 

• Finally, Staff is seeking direction on revisions designed to streamline and clarify certain 
reserve policies regarding the rate stabilization reserve and the capital projects reserve. 

 
 
Expenditure Required: $0 
 
Source of Funds:  NA 
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Policy Issues 
 

1. Should the City adopt water and sewer rates for 2011 and 2012 as recommended? 
 

2. Should City Council authorize Staff to propose revisions to the City Code (Code) regarding 
the fees associated with Meter Testing, Trip Charges and other service fees? 

 
3. Should City Council authorize Staff to propose revisions to the Rate Stabilization Reserve 

and the Capital Project Reserve? 
 
 

Alternatives 
 

1. Rates: Do not approve the 2011 and 2012 water and wastewater rate increases. 
 
 By not approving the water and sewer rate increases, the City will under-fund the utility 

infrastructure that provides water and wastewater services to its customers.  Under-funded 
and deteriorating infrastructure can lead to excessive maintenance costs, a decrease in 
system reliability and reduce the City’s flexibility in reacting and providing for new and 
changed land uses. Staff does not recommend this alternative. 

 
2. Provide partial increased water and wastewater rates for 2011 and 2012. 
 
 The City continues to face the critical need of repairing and replacing its water/wastewater 

infrastructure. The City’s estimated replacement cost for its utility infrastructure is 
approximately $1,100,000,000. By approving only a partial rate increase, the maintenance 
of the water and wastewater infrastructure will be under-funded. Staff does not recommend 
this alternative.  

 
3. Meter Testing and Repair Fees: Do not make any changes to the Code regarding meter 

repair/testing fees. 
 
 This is not recommended as the proposed updates to the Code allow for the Utility to more 

fully recover its costs associated with the repair, testing and service calls performed above 
and beyond the basic maintenance covered by the base meter service charge on each 
account. 

 
4. Reserve Language: Direct Staff to not make changes to the policy language for the Utility 

reserves.  
 
 This is not recommended as Staff has worked to clarify the language surrounding the 

tracking, calculation and accounting of the Rate Stabilization Reserve and Capital Projects 
Reserve. Updates to these policies will improve the ability to maintain consistent financial 
practices and also improve the process for year-end financial calculations. 

 



Staff Report – 2011/2012 Water and Wastewater Rate Increases, Meter Service Fee Revisions and 
Fiscal Policy Revisions 

August 16, 2010 
Page 3 
 
 
Background Information 
 
Water and Sewer Rate Increases 
 
The recommended 4% water rate increase would apply to the sale of residential, irrigation, 
commercial and reclaimed water, as well as the monthly meter service fee. Staff is also 
recommending a 4% rate increase to sewer rates for residential and commercial customers each year 
in 2011 and 2012. For the average single family home, a 4% rate increase would equate to a 
combined monthly increase of $2.09 in the 2011 monthly water and sewer bill. In 2012, the 
combined increase would result in an increase of $2.17 to the average single family monthly bill.  
 
The Utility has experienced rising costs of business that have increased dramatically due to outside 
factors. Significant cost increases to the Utility’s operating budgets include: 
 

• Power cost increases (approximately 5% in 2011 from Xcel Energy for base power 
charges); 

 
• New Xcel Energy demand charge fee structure associated with equipment start-up 

(approximately 14% increase in 2011); 
 
• Water share assessment increases to address major infrastructure and system improvements 

(in 2011, an 18% increase to Farmers’ High Line shares and an 8% increase to the overall 
Operating budget item); and, 

 
• Overall increases to chemical and other commodity costs that exceed inflation.   
 

These costs are outside of the Utility’s control and continue to outpace significant cost saving 
efforts taken as part of the 2011 and 2012 budget development process that included eliminating 
seven positions and downgrading one supervisory position; cutting professional services and 
contractual budgets; and reducing the water and wastewater capital improvement program from an 
annual average of nearly $26 million, to approximately $11.3 million in 2011.  
 
The 2011 and 2012 recommended rate increases adhere to the City’s fiscal policies that were 
adopted in 2006 to provide for the long-term sustainability of the Utility. Part of these policies 
included a plan to transition the City's funding of capital projects away from dependence on tap fees 
to an increased reliance upon rates as tap fee income decreases as the City reaches build out. By 
following this policy, a greater portion of the repair and replacement of the City's utility system 
funding needs to be covered by rate income.  This allows the Utility Fund to remain sustainable into 
the future and allows for the perpetual repair and replacement of the Utility system, reducing the 
chance of major rate increases in the future. A rate increase of 4% to both the water and sewer rates 
each year in 2011 and 2012 will allow the Utility to maintain a positive balance of funds and fund 
the Utility’s operating expenses.   
 
The significant decline in tap fees experienced due to the length and depth of the current recession is 
forcing the City to adjust the timing of some capital projects in the five year capital improvement 
plan.  Staff is confident that critical capital improvement priorities in the Utility Fund will be 
addressed through the funding proposed in the 2011/2012 budget. 



Staff Report – 2011/2012 Water and Wastewater Rate Increases, Meter Service Fee Revisions and   
                       Fiscal Policy Revisions 
August 16, 2010 
Page 4 
 
 
Because the City’s long-term strategy is to transition rates to cover all Utility costs, future water and 
sewer rates will need to address not only the rising costs of providing water and wastewater services 
to City customers, they will need to address the reduction of tap sales that have historically funded 
capital improvements. Staff will continue to evaluate the Utility’s adherence to these fiscal policies 
to ensure not only the funding of short-term operating expenses but the longer term plan to maintain 
the City’s water and wastewater infrastructure.  
 
Staff is well aware of the current state of the economy and its impact on the bottom line for our 
citizens. The City’s water and wastewater rates continue to remain competitive when compared to 
those of its neighbors along the Front Range. For comparison purposes, Staff has included a graph 
illustrating Westminster’s combined rate increases along with the current rates of neighboring 
cities: 
 
 
Combined Water and Sewer Rate Comparison 

Westminster Combined Annual 2011 & 2012 Rate Recommendation
Compared to 2010 Rates in Neighboring Cities * 
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Average Annual Bill = $639
$626 $651 $677

 
 
* The rates shown for other cities do not reflect increases they may implement for 2011 and 
2012. 

 
Staff is requesting direction to implement these rate changes effective January 1, 2011 and January 
1, 2012, respectively.  
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Meter Rental and Repair Charge Updates 
 
As part of the Core Services activity, Staff in the Meter Shop reviewed existing Code language 
regarding fees for service, repairs, and trip charges and found that the costs associated with 
providing these services were not being recovered.  
 
As service requests by residents and business owners have increased over the past few years, Staff 
has noticed that many times, the residents or business owners are calling the Utilities Staff rather 
than a plumber for service on the private side of the meter. Staff has determined that increasing the 
trip charge associated with a service call will both help recover the Utility’s cost of service and 
encourage residents or business owners to call a plumber for private repairs. The service charge will 
be $25 for all service calls where a problem is found anywhere on the private side of the system 
and/or behind the water meter.  
 
Staff is also proposing increasing the charge for meter testing. This is testing that is done by request 
of a property owner. Fees will increase by $5 on meters up to 1 inch in size and increase by $10 on 
meters over 1 inch. The following chard shows the proposed changes: 
 

Meter Size Existing Test Charge Proposed Test Charge 
5/8” $25 $30 
3/4” $35 $40 
1” $70 $75 

1 ½ “ $120 $130 
1 ½” $160 $170 

2”  
(170 model) 

$170 $180 

2”  
(200 Turbo model) 

$200 $210 

3” $450 $460 
>3” $450 $460 

 
The combination of these efforts will help recover an estimated $15,000 in costs per year. It is also 
important to note that this is cost recovery associated with services performed above and beyond the 
standard meter service associated with the basic utility customer accounts.  
 
Rate Stabilization Reserve (RSR) and Capital Project Reserve (CPR) Policy Changes 
 
In 2006, Council adopted fiscal policies intended to assist Staff with the financial management of 
the water and wastewater funds. These policies included an Operating Reserve, designed to assist 
with cash flow and equivalent to 45 days of operating expenses; a Rate Stabilization Reserve, 
designed to smooth rate increases and serve as a financial cushion, where the utility would deposit 
money in years of surplus, and use money from the fund in years of need; and the Capital Projects 
Reserve, where the utility would deposit funds from project savings or operational savings and use 
the money to assist in funding future capital needs.  
 
At the May 10, 2010 City Council meeting, based upon Staff recommendation Council eliminated 
the Operating Reserve and used the funds to balance the 2009 budget after a wetter and cooler than 
normal year. Now, Staff is requesting direction on proposed changes to the Rate Stabilization 
Reserve (RSR) and Capital Project Reserve (CPR) language in order to clarify and update the 
policies.  
 
Staff wishes to make minor adjustments to the Rate Stabilization Reserve policy. These changes 
include  adding  language  that  allows  the  balance  of  the  RSR  to  be  included as a cash asset for  
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purposes of bond coverage tests, adding language that clarifies the year-end accounting process and 
timeline, and updates the procedure for determining the balancing of RSR through carryover. 
 
For updates to the Capital Project Reserve, Staff is proposing to change the minimum reserve 
balance from a $5 million base, split 2/3 water fund, 1/3 wastewater fund, to a minimum of $3.5 
million water and $2 million wastewater. Staff is also proposing to add language that the CPR 
balance will be viewed similarly to the RSR balance for purposes of bond coverage tests. Finally, 
language regarding the year-end process for reserve calculations will be updated. 
 
Public Works & Utilities Staff has worked with Finance and City Manager’s Office Staff on the 
proposed changes and feels that changes in policy will make for a better process when it comes to 
utility fund accounting and year-end review. Staff will bring their changes to a future council 
meeting for adoption by City Council. 
 
Increasing the water and wastewater rates, making code changes regarding meter repair fees and 
adjusting the reserve policies support the City’s goal of a Financially Sustainable City Government 
Providing Exceptional Services and a Safe and Secure Community by funding the maintenance of 
city infrastructure and supplying revenues to support the city services of providing high quality 
drinking water and wastewater treatment.  
 
Respectfully submitted, 
 
 
 
J. Brent McFall 
City Manager 
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SUBJECT:  Purchasing Card Program 
 
PREPARED BY: Robert Smith – Treasury Manager 
 Robert Byerhof – Senior Financial Analyst 
 Rachel Price – Financial Analyst 
 
 
Recommended City Council Action 
 
This report is for City Council information only and requires no action by City Council. 
 
 
Summary Statement 
 

• In 2004 the City initiated its purchasing card program with UMB Bank.  The program currently 
has over 200 cardholders.  In 2009 8,417 purchases were made, totaling over $1,800,000 with a 
purchasing card (P-Card).  Based on this volume of transactions, the City received an annual 
rebate of $11,936 on these total charges, the largest rebate since the inception of the program. 

 
• P-cards are a convenient, efficient way for the City to pay for goods and services, particularly for 

transactions less than $1,000.  Although P-Cards require a different approval process they 
eliminate purchase orders and individual checks for potentially thousands of minor transactions.   

•  As part of the City’s competitive bid process, a Request for Proposal (RFP) was released on June 
1, 2010 for purchasing card services and five proposals were submitted for analysis from which 
UMB Bank was selected by staff to be retained as the City’s P-card services provider. 

 
Background Information 
 
Purchasing cards are very similar to credit cards; however, management can restrict uses to particular 
types of purchases or vendors as well as define spending limits by individual cardholders. The cards are 
widely utilized as a form of payment for many public entities, including Federal, State and local 
municipalities. This alternate form of payment for goods and services allows for efficient purchases that 
otherwise may have been done though a more time consuming process, such as creating a purchase order 
or getting reimbursed through petty cash. 
 
In 2004 the City implemented its purchasing card program as a tool for employees to make purchases 
generally under $5,000.  For items costing more than $5,000, the City’s Purchasing Card Policy 
specifically outlines the procedures to make this type of purchase.  This dollar limit level was set as a 
means to maintain compliance with purchasing requirements defined in the City’s separate Purchasing 
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Policy.  The Purchasing Card Policy was updated in March 2005 and serves as a reference for employees 
to prudently utilize the program while employing fiscally responsible purchases on behalf of the City.   
 
The purchasing card program currently has 210 cardholders and 57 approvers.  Not all City employees 
need a purchasing card and departments determine which employees will be given a card.  Currently there 
is at least one card in each department, with multiple departments having over 50 participants in the 
program.  The departments also control the credit limit and purchase restrictions for each cardholder with 
the exception of some parameters that the Finance Department controls.  Some of the uses restricted on 
the purchasing cards include purchases at: liquor stores, florists, gas stations within 100 miles of City 
Hall, and cash advances.   
 
Although purchasing card restrictions for the above mentioned uses will not be allowed on any of the 
cards, parameters for each purchasing card are flexible, and allow departments to control purchases by 
using combinations of the following: 

• Dollars charged per month billing cycle 
• Maximum per transaction dollar limit 
• Supplier type and merchant industry restrictions 

 
Benefits of a purchasing card program include: 

• Instead of generating an individual purchase order and issuing an individual check for each 
purchase, the City makes one electronic payment to the financial institution which issued the 
cards. 

• Payment by the card issuer is certain; the possibility of checks being delayed or lost in the 
mail is eliminated.  At the same time, the City is still be able to take advantage of 
disbursement float, as the payment to the financial institution occurs approximately 20-30 
days after the purchase date. 

• Purchases of items vital to City operations are made immediately. 
• Employees at outlying facilities no longer need to travel to City Hall for reimbursement of 

small purchases through Petty Cash and are empowered to make prudent purchasing 
decisions in the field. 

• Vendors receive payment immediately, instead of waiting for the check to be issued and 
mailed. 

• Administrative time, paperwork, and labor costs are reduced when compared with current 
purchasing and accounts payable procedures, for processing, tracking, and reconciliation.  In a 
2010 study conducted by RPMG Research Corporation, whose projects include major market 
studies of e-procurement utilization and the use of bank purchasing and corporate cards in 
North America, concluded that by switching from a manual paper purchase order process to a 
procurement card reduced costs per transaction from $93 down to $22. 

• Reduced postage and mailing costs due to the reduction in accounts payable checks that must 
be written and mailed. 

• Reduced printing costs due to the reduction in purchase orders and checks being printed. 
• Reduced petty cash disbursements. 

 
UMB is anticipating releasing an upgraded software program in late 2010, which will focus on optimizing 
the purchasing card program in light of industry “best practices.” The program will include new VISA 
online reconciliation software that is more user-friendly to cardholders, approvers and P-Card 
Administrators.  The new software will have greater reporting capabilities and will interface directly with 
the accounting software.  During the upgrade the Finance Department will work carefully with the IT 
Department to ensure the most seamless integration between the two software packages.  All cardholders 
and approvers will be provided training on the new VISA software.     
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Based on an RFP sent in June 2010 and subsequent review of five responses, the chosen vendor for the 
purchasing card program is UMB.   Staff rated each of the vendors primarily on experience, training, 
report options, references, fees and rebate program.  Based on the responses, Staff invited three finalists to 
give a presentation on their program.  Based on the no-fee proposal resulting in the least cost, highest 
rebates and the City’s previous positive experience with UMB, Staff believe UMB will help the City best 
optimize its already successful purchasing card program.   
 
Utilizing P-Cards supports the Strategic Plan goal of Financially Sustainable City Government providing 
exceptional services. 
   
Respectfully submitted, 
 
 
 
J. Brent McFall 
City Manager 
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